BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of July 8, 2014

Members Present:
Sam Beddia 

David Ellenberg 



James Fleischmann 



Neil Hensel 




David Knoche



James Lutz


Thomas McCullough 


Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads



Beth Tipping

Members Absent:
Sharon Cooper 





Michele Petrucci
Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered the minutes of the June 10, 2014 meeting.  A motion was made to approve by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

The Board next considered Special Resolution PZ#14-D, a resolution recommending that the Borough Council accept the special area standard obtained from the New Jersey Site Improvement Advisory Board permitting Avalon to have different parking standards as those required under the Residential Site Improvement Standards.  A motion was made to adopt the resolution and forward same to Borough Council by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all members in attendance voting in the affirmative.  

Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#14-02, Jordan Realty, Inc., requesting variances for side yard setback and total side yard setback and a waiver of building elevations to construct a single family dwelling at Block 61.05, Lot 1.02 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon, commonly known as 319 62nd Street, Avalon, New Jersey.

Richard M. Hluchan, Esquire of the law office of Hyland, Levin, LLP, appeared on behalf of the applicant and explained the nature of the application to the Board.  Mr. Hluchan advised that the applicant was requesting a waiver of submission of architectural elevations at this time based upon monetary concerns.  Specifically, the applicant did not want to expend the money to have an architect design the building if the Board was not inclined to grant the variances requested.  Chairman Hensel polled the Board and, by a vote of 6-3, the Board agreed to grant the waiver of submissions of architectural elevations.

Mr. Hluchan initially advised the Board that the subject property is located in an R-1B Zone and it is a vacant bay front lot.  The applicant proposes to construct a single family dwelling with a detached garage and pool on the subject property in accordance with its CAFRA approval.  Mr. Hluchan acknowledged that the subject property was an oversized lot pursuant to the Avalon Zoning Ordinance and that increased side yard setbacks were required, however, he initially disagreed with the Board Engineer’s calculation of the required side yard setbacks.  Mr. Hluchan called Gary Lee Thomas of Thomas Amey Shaw, Inc. who had prepared the variance plan consisting of one sheet dated January 16, 2014 and last revised March 24, 2014.  Mr. Thomas testified that the subject property is a bay front lot with 113 ft. of frontage adjacent to the paved portion of the street and extending beyond the mean high water line to a total length of 190 feet.  He noted that the subject property, which is located in the R-1B Zone, would meet all of the bulk requirements (if the wetlands and underwater portions of the lot are considered) except for side yard setback.  Mr. Thomas advised that the applicant is proposing a building envelope which would have an 8 ft. side yard setback and a total side yard setback of 47.5 feet.  Mr. Thomas believed that the variance relief could be granted under the C-1 criteria as a result of the oversized lot requirements, specifically noting that the proposed house is smaller than the one directly to the north.  Mr. Hluchan marked as Exhibits A-1 through A-4, four photographs of the subject property and surrounding area.  He noted that a portion of the house is proposed to be 39.5 ft. from the property line to the east and that there is an additional 25 ft. to the house to the east.  He reiterated that the proposed single family home would have the smallest footprint in the general area.  

Board Engineer, Joseph Maffei appeared, was sworn and testified from his review memorandum of June 25, 2014.  Mr. Maffei noted that this was a different application than several that had recently come before the Board involving bay front properties and the oversized lot ordinance requirements.  Mr. Maffei was of the opinion that, since there was no bulkhead at the end of 62nd Street, he believed that the ordinance was intended to calculate lot frontage to the mean high water line or 164.06 feet.  Under that scenario, the oversized lot requirements would mandate a minimum side yard of 21.87 ft. and a total side yard setback of 54.67 ft. necessitating two variances.  

The matter was open to the public at which time Nancy Doell of 6188 Ocean Drive, Avalon, appeared, was sworn and expressed concern for the location of the detached garage.  She would prefer a greater side yard setback between her home and the detached garage.  There was no further public comment.  

Board Solicitor, Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire briefed the Board on their recent decisions regarding bay front properties, the oversized lot requirements and their determinations regarding lot frontage.  He advised that this appears to be a case of first impression.  At this time, Richard Hluchan, Esquire conceded that the Board should base its determination on Mr. Maffei’s calculations of lot frontage and the required total side yard setbacks.  

The Board then conducted its findings of fact and conclusions of law with a majority of the Board finding that no hardship existed to the applicant to authorize the granting of the variance relief requested.  They noted that there was sufficient room for the development of a single family dwelling and that the architectural plans could be changed to accommodate same.  At the conclusion of the Board’s findings of facts and conclusions of law and prior to a motion and vote on the application, Mr. Hluchan requested that the application be tabled to allow the applicant to reconsider the matter and revise its plans.  The Board granted that application with the understanding that the applicant would be required to re-notice and publish prior to a rehearing.    
Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#14-05, Marlon and Lisa Keller, for a minor subdivision to realign lot lines together with a building coverage variance for properties located at Block 41.05, Lots 69 and 70 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon, commonly known as 4138 Ocean Drive, Avalon, New Jersey.  The applicant was represented by Cory J. Gilman, Esquire of the law office of Josephson, Wilkinson & Gilman.  
Mr. Gilman advised the Board that the subject properties are fully developed with two structures.  Lot 70 contains a two and a half story framed duplex and Lot 69, an undersized lot, contains a one story frame single family dwelling.  The proposal is to realign the lot lines and transfer a portion of Lot 70 to Lot 69 so that Lot 69 will be fully conforming as to lot area.  The transfer of the portion of the lot, however, will necessitate a building coverage variance on Lot 70.  Chairman Hensel noted that these two lots had previously come before the Board and the 60 ft. x 20 ft. wide flag portion of Lot 70 had been added to said lot to permit it to meet building coverage.  
Harold Noon, a professional land surveyor and professional planner, with Geosurv New Jersey LLC appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application from his plan of minor subdivision consisting of one sheet dated March 24, 2014 and last revised June 1, 2014.  The revised plan was marked as Exhibit A-1.  Mr. Noon testified that currently Lot 69 is non-conforming as to both lot area and building coverage.  If the subdivision is approved, Lot 69 will be fully conforming and Lot 70 will then require a variance for building coverage (32% proposed where 26% is permitted).  Upon questioning from the Board he testified that the proposed subdivision will have no effect upon parking.  Mr. Noon stated that the proposed subdivision corrects two non-conforming conditions on Lot 69 while creating only one non-conforming condition on Lot 70.  As such, he believed that the relief requested can be granted without substantial detriment to the public good and without substantially impairing the intent and purpose of the zoning plan and zoning ordinance.  He noted that there was no increase in density and the buildings will stay as they are.  Upon questioning from the Board, it was noted that the present owner did not consummate the subdivision which created Lot 69 and 70.  The applicant agreed as a condition of any approval to comply with all terms and conditions of Mr. Maffei’s review memorandum.  Upon questioning from the Board, the applicant and their professionals were unable to provide information as to whether the proposed minor subdivision would now necessitate a floor area ratio variance on Lot 70.  It was agreed that the applicant would return at the Board’s August meeting to provide that information.  In the interim, however, the Board proceeded with the public portion of the meeting at which time Mary Farrell, the owner of adjacent Block 41.05, Lot 68 appeared, was sworn and expressed her opposition to the proposed development.  She believes that it is the intention of the applicant to tear down the single family dwelling that currently exists and build a larger duplex on Lot 69.  She testified that Lot 69 had been created by variance in approximately 1996 and she further testified that she was never offered the opportunity to purchase Lot 69 or the flag portion of Lot 70.  At this time the public portion of the meeting was closed and the matter was tabled so that the applicant could obtain the information regarding floor area ratio on Lot 70.
The Board next considered PZ#14-03, Atlantic City Electric Company, to demolish an existing electrical substation and construct a new electrical substation at Block 60.04, Lot 25, also known as 282 60th Street, Avalon.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that he had received an e-mail from counsel for the applicant proposing several modifications to the draft resolution.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised the Board of all changes requested by the applicant’s attorney, all of which were satisfactory to Mr. Marcolongo and the Board.  A motion was made to approve the amended resolution by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  Chairman Hensel requested that the Board Secretary contact John Murdock from Hatch Mott MacDonald and obtain a letter regarding the benefits of placing the transmission wires from the substation to Ocean Drive on both 60th and 61st Streets underground.  The Board Secretary advised that she would do so.  

Susan Rhoads raised a concern regarding on-site parking for residents.  She expressed concerns that residents are not using their off-street parking or not using it properly often parking on unpaved areas.  It was noted that this is not a zoning or planning board matter and that the zoning officer is the enforcement arm of the Borough.  

Solicitor Marcolongo advised that he wished to have a brief closed session meeting to discuss potential litigation.  A motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 9:16 p.m. and to convene a closed session by Ms. Rhoads, seconded by Mr. Lutz, with all members voting in the affirmative.  

Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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